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 MINUTES 
 
STATE OF NORTH CAROLINA                                             BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS 
COUNTY OF HENDERSON                                 WEDNESDAY, MARCH 15, 2023 
  
The Henderson County Board of Commissioners met for a regularly scheduled meeting at 9:30 a.m. in the 
Commissioners' Meeting Room of the Historic Courthouse on Main Street, Hendersonville.  
 

Those present were Chairman Rebecca McCall, Vice-Chair Mike Edney, Commissioner William Lapsley, 
Commissioner Daniel Andreotta, Commissioner David Hill, County Manager John Mitchell, Assistant 
County Manager Amy Brantley, Attorney Russ Burrell, and Clerk to the Board Denisa Lauffer. 
 

Also present were: Director of Business and Community Development Christopher Todd, Finance Director 
Samantha Reynolds, Budget Manager/Internal Auditor Sonya Flynn, Budget Analyst Jennifer Miranda, 
Engineer Marcus Jones, Chief Communications Officer Mike Morgan, Planning Director Autumn Radcliff, 
Senior Planner Janna Bianculli, Tax Assessor Darlene Burgess, Chief Deputy Vanesa Gilbert, Register of 
Deeds Lee King, Alicia Eddy, Capital Projects Manager Bryan Rhodes, Human Resources Director Karen 
Ensley, Emergency Management/Rescue Coordinator Jimmy Brissie, Strategic Project Coordinator Erick 
Mendez, Assistant County Engineer Deb Johnston, PIO Kathy Finotti – videotaping, and Deputy Chris 
Stepp provided security 
 

CALL TO ORDER/WELCOME 
Chairman McCall called the meeting to order and welcomed all in attendance.  
 

INVOCATION 
Commissioner Hill provided the invocation. 
 

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
Chairman McCall led the Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag. 
 

RESOLUTIONS AND RECOGNITIONS 
2023.40  Proclamation – Designating April as Child Abuse Prevention Month and Week of the Young 
Child 
 
The Board received a request from Safelight to proclaim April 2023 as Child Abuse Prevention and Week 
of the Young Child Month in Henderson County. Therefore, the following proclamation sets aside April 
2023 as Child Abuse Prevention Month and Week of the Young Child month in Henderson County. 
 

Commissioner Andreotta read the Proclamation aloud. 
 

CHILD ABUSE PREVENTION MONTH AND 
WEEK OF THE YOUNG CHILD PROCLAMATION 

 

Whereas, while children are vital to our state’s future success, prosperity, and quality of life, they are also 
our most vulnerable members of society,  
 

Whereas, all children deserve to have safe, stable, nurturing homes and communities to foster their healthy 
growth and development,  
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Whereas, child abuse and neglect is a serious problem affecting every segment of our community, as well 
as both the current and future quality of life of our community, 
 

Whereas, preventing child abuse and neglect is a community responsibility affecting both the current and 
future quality of life of a community,  
 

Whereas, effective child abuse prevention strategies succeed because of partnerships created among 
citizens, human service agencies, schools, faith communities, health care providers, civic organizations, 
law enforcement agencies, and the business community, 
 

Whereas, in 1971 The Week of the Young ChildTM was established by the National Association for the 
Education of Young Children (NAEYC), the world’s largest early childhood education association, 
 

Whereas, communities that provide parents with the social support, knowledge of parenting and child 
development, and the concrete resources they need to cope with stress and nurture their children are able to 
foster all children growing to their full potential, 
 

NOW THEREFORE, We, the Henderson County Board of Commissioners, along with Safelight and other 
youth-serving agencies of Henderson County, are collaborating for public attention to focus on child abuse 
and ways to improve opportunities for our children and their families. Therefore, we hereby proclaim April 
as Child Abuse Prevention Month and Week of the Young Child and call upon all citizens, community 
agencies, faith groups, medical facilities, elected leaders, and businesses to increase their participation in 
our efforts to support families, thereby supporting early childhood programs and preventing child abuse 
and strengthening the communities in which we live. 
 

Adopted this 15th day of March 2023. 
 

Chairman McCall made the motion that the Board adopt the Proclamation designating the month of April 
2023 as Child Abuse Prevention and Week of the Young Child month in Henderson County. All voted in 
favor, and the motion carried. 
 

Vice-Chair Edney added the following Resolution to the agenda.  He then read the Resolution aloud. 
 

2023.41  Resolution – Declaring March as National Athletic Training Month in Henderson County 
(Add on) 
The Henderson County Board of Commissioners was requested to adopt the Resolution, declaring March 
National Athletic Training Month in Henderson County.  
 

NATIONAL ATHLETIC TRAINING MONTH IN HENDERSON COUNTY 
 

WHEREAS, athletic trainers have a long history of providing quality health care for athletes and those 
engaged in physical activity based on specific tasks, knowledge, and skills acquired 
through their nationally regulated educational processes; and 

 

WHEREAS, athletic trainers provide prevention of injuries, recognition, evaluation and aggressive 
treatment, rehabilitation, health care administration, education, and guidance; and 
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WHEREAS, the National Athletic Trainers' Association represents and supports members of the 
athletic training profession employed in the following settings: professional sports, 
colleges and universities, high schools, clinics and hospitals, corporate and industrial 
settings, and military branches; and 

 

WHEREAS, leading organizations concerned with athletic training and health care have joined 
together in a common desire to raise public awareness of the importance of the athletic 
training profession and to emphasize the importance of quality health care within the 
aforementioned settings; and 

 

WHEREAS, such an effort will improve health care for athletes and those engaged in physical activity 
and promote athletic trainers as health professionals;  

 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Henderson County Board of Commissioners do 
hereby proclaim the month of March as National Athletic Training Month in Henderson County and urge 
the citizens of the County to learn more about the importance of athletic training. 

 

In witness whereof, I have hereunto set my hand and caused the seal of the County of Henderson to be 
affixed. 
 

Adopted this the 15th day of March 2023 
 

Vice-Chair Edney made the motion that the Board adopt the Resolution, declaring March as National 
Athletic Training Month in Henderson County. All voted in favor, and the motion carried. 
 

INFORMAL PUBLIC COMMENT 
1. Dennis Justice spoke regarding House Bill 347, which he says would legalize mobile sports betting. 
2. Linda Pryor spoke in support of recommendation 2.1 G in the Comprehensive Plan to study the 

creation of an Agricultural Visitor Center. She supported this recommendation and stated that the 
Agricultural Visitor Center is a need for the County and should be a priority. 

3. Margo Borg spoke about the adverse effects she experienced after receiving the COVID vaccine.  
She urged the Board to support NC House Bill 98 – the Medical Freedom Act. 

4. Jimmy Cowan urged the Board not to take agriculture for granted in this county and not to discount 
it as a thing of the past.  He said to remember the farmers that are already in Henderson County and 
have been for generations.  He believes the current Cooperative Extension Building is inadequate 
space for the number of programs and services offered.  He encouraged the Board to support the 
future of Agriculture in Henderson County by investing in an Agriculture Services Building with 
adequate space for all services. 

5. Victoria Beare spoke about flooding on the Oklawaha Greenway and complained that the crosswalk 
lines at 7th avenue that had not been replaced when the road was repaved last year.  She hopes 
county staff and commissioners will prioritize greenway and bike lane extensions.  

6. Maria Freeman spoke regarding the language used in the County’s noise ordinance. She believes 
the language in the ordinance needs to be clarified concerning the firing of guns in residential areas 
and neighborhoods.   

7. Andrew Clarke introduced himself as the Legislative Director for Beddingfield/Sheitle Chapter 14, 
Disabled American Veterans.  He asked the Board to become a community partner and support the 
“Coffee for Veterans” program at the Charles George VA Medical Center.  Additionally, he asked 
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the Board to pass resolutions supporting the expansion of tax exemption for veterans and a 
resolution supporting House Bill 139 - American Made Flags. 

8. Rachell Poller spoke in opposition to what she believes is soft language used in the proposed 
Comprehensive Plan. In her opinion, the document is being “whittled away,” and said the Board’s 
revisions thus far have weakened the plan.  She said the Board has an “ethical liability” to provide 
sound direction and that the plan must contain clear, focused, detailed guidance.   She stated that 
the words used in the plan have the power to shape the future of Henderson County. 

9. Chris Berg spoke regarding draft plan recommendations concerning several energy issues.   
10. Kieran Roe spoke about Goal 3 as outlined in the proposed Comprehensive Plan.  He suggested 

that Item I be added to this goal to read as follows:   
I: Consider creating a voluntary program with a land conservancy fund to purchase 
development rights and establish conservation easements on important natural lands and 
other sensitive environmental habitats. 

             He commended the Planning Department staff for their efforts in crafting the draft plan.  

Public Comment that was received by email to follow. 

1. Eric Clonch wrote that he is in favor of expanding East Flat Rock Park, specifically the 
purchase of 13.5 acres adjacent to the park.  He noted that there is a record number of youth 
soccer participants in Henderson County, and there is a need for better and additional soccer 
fields in our area. 

DISCUSSION/ADJUSTMENT OF AGENDA 
In addition to the Resolution– declaring March as National Athletic Training Month in Henderson 
County, Vice-Chair Edney added an additional Discussion Item for a Financial Status Update. 
 

Vice-Chair Edney made the motion to adopt the agenda with the revisions discussed.  All voted in favor, 
and the motion carried. 
 

CONSENT AGENDA consisted of the following:   
 

Minutes 
Draft minutes were presented for Board review and approval of the following meeting(s): 
March 6, 2023 - Regularly Scheduled Meeting  
  

Motion: 
  I move the Board approve the minutes of March 6, 2023. 
 

Tax Collector’s Report 
The report from the office of the Tax Collector was provided for the Board’s information. 
 



March 15, 2023  5 
 

 
 

 
Henderson County Public Schools Financial Reports – January 2023 
The Henderson County Public Schools Financial Reports for January 2023 were provided for the Board’s 
approval. 
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Motion: 
I move that the Board of Commissioners approve the Henderson County Public Schools 
January 2023 Financial Reports as presented. 

 

2023.42  Change to the County’s Standard Contractual Terms and Conditions 
The proposal provided attempts to deal with the cost of vendor/contractor-caused security breaches of the 
County’s information technology infrastructure.  Other local governments have suffered such breaches, at 
huge costs, both in lost productivity and in the required notification of possibly affected persons.  This 
attempts to shift the cost of a breach occasioned by the otherwise legitimate use of the County’s systems 
(directly or indirectly, as where the County downloads software or information from a vendor’s site) by a 
third party to that third party if the breach was caused by malware on their system or otherwise attributed 
to them. 
 

PROPOSAL: That the following terms be added to the County’s standard contractual terms and conditions 
in situations where the contractor is able to access the County’s information systems (whether directly or 
indirectly by means of information downloaded from the contractor). 

 

Where a security breach or unauthorized release, as those terms are defined or used in Article 2A of 
Chapter 75 of the North Carolina Statutes, or in any other state or federal regulation, occurs and is 
attributed to the Contractor (or any sub-contractor thereof), the Contractor shall promptly pay or 
reimburse Henderson County for all the costs to Henderson County for all required notifications under 
all applicable laws, including any associated legal fees incurred by Henderson County, and shall 
indemnify Henderson County from any liability resulting from the security breach or unauthorized 
release. 

 

The Contractor shall maintain cyber liability insurance with an insurer permitted to offer the same in 
North Carolina in the minimum insurance amount per occurrence based on the Contractor’s Security 
Scorecard (securityscorecard.com) rating, but in no event less than $1,000,000.00. Such insurance shall 
include third-party coverage for incidents or associated impacts caused directly or indirectly by the 
Contractor or the Contractor’s sub-contractors, and shall name Henderson County as an additional 
insured. The Contractor shall provide the County with a Certificate of Insurance for such coverage. 

 

Security Rating Required cyber insurance     
above 90  $1,000,000 or above 
80-89, inclusive $2,000,000 or above 
70-79, inclusive $3,000,000 or above 
60-69, inclusive $4,000,000 or above 
Below 60 $5,000,000 or above 

 

If the Contractor’s Security Scorecard rating is less than 90, the County and the Contractor agree to work 
to assist the Contractor to improve their rating. 

 

 Motion: 
 I move that the Board adopt the proposed policy. 
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Offer to Purchase Tax-Foreclosed Property 
On December 5, 2022, the Board gave preliminary approval to the offer of Robert Riffle to purchase 1.26 
acres located in Greens on Hoopers Creek Subdivision, off Jackson Road, near the Town of Fletcher, in 
Henderson County.  The property is shown on the GIS system as “Common Area.”  This matter was on the 
agenda for preliminary review and, if desired, preliminary acceptance only. The offer included a deposit of 
$150.00, based on an offer of $900.00.  This offer was advertised in the Hendersonville Lightning for upset 
bids.  None was received. 
 
Henderson County obtained its interest in this property via a tax foreclosure sale in 2012.  No taxes have 
been received on the property since that time.   
 
This is for the final approval of this offer. 
 
 Motion: 
  I move that the Board give final acceptance to this offer. 
 
2023.43  Memorandum of Understanding with the City of Hendersonville – VFW Property  
Henderson County is the property owner of the former Hedrick Rhodes post of the Veterans of Foreign 
Wars, located on North Main Street, Hendersonville. The City of Hendersonville is the owner of the 
property known as Edwards Park, which is contiguous with the County’s property.  The County and the 
City will construct various improvements on their respective properties.  The proposed agreement between 
the County and City would allow for a mutual use agreement of certain portions of the VFW Property and 
the Edwards Park Property as outlined within the draft memorandum of understanding that was attached to 
this request for board action. The document is attached to these minutes. 
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 Motion: 
I move the Board adopt the MOU as presented and authorize the Chair to sign the MOU 
on behalf of the Board. 

 

2023.44  Budget Amendment – Property Acquisition 
The Board was requested to approve a Budget Amendment, appropriating Fund Balance of $395,000 from 
Fund Balance for property acquisition. 
 

Motion: 
I move the Board approve the attached Budget Amendment appropriating $395,000 from 
Fund Balance for property acquisition. 
 

2023.45  Non-Profit Funding Agreement 
Subsequent to the approval of the Early Childhood Taskforce Budget Amendment on March 6, 2023, to 
fund 50% of the cost of retaining a consultant, the Board of Commissioners requested to approve the 
necessary Non-Profit funding agreement. 
 

 Motion: 
 I move the Board authorize the Chairman to execute the attached funding agreement, 

thereby authorizing the release of the funds to the named agency. 
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Vice-Chair Edney made the motion to adopt the consent agenda as presented.  All voted in favor, and the 
motion carried. 
 

DISCUSSION 
Construction Projects Update 
Bryan Rhodes provided the Board with an update on construction projects around Henderson County.   
 

This monthly report was a review of the scope and statuses of assigned construction management 
responsibilities and includes specific updates regarding County funded construction activities.  
 

HC Capital Projects 
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VFW Renovation Project 
Mr. Rhodes shared that Staff continues to work with MPS and FL Blum Construction through the project’s 
pre-construction phase.  It is expected that the 100% drawings will be delivered on May 1, 2023.  At that 
point, FL Blum will then bid the trades, and Staff will work toward GMP and a contract. 
 

Commissioner Hill asked when work is scheduled to begin on the VFW project.  Mr. Rhodes said the 
anticipated start date is July 1, 2023. However, Staff is making every effort to move that date up if possible. 
 

Commissioner Hill asked how long the construction is expected to take once the project is started.  Mr. 
Rhodes said they anticipate a twelve-month build. 
 

BRCC MRTS Projects 
Numerous projects for FY22/23 are underway or complete. 
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HCPS MRTS Projects 
School Security Camera System – Elementary Schools (Phase 2) 
Etowah Elementary and Bruce Drysdale are already complete, and Hendersonville Elementary should be 
complete by the end of the week.  Haynes Technologies is set to begin work at Fletcher Elementary Monday, 
March 20, with the remainder of elementary schools to follow in prioritized order. 
West Henderson High School Renovation and Addition 
LS3P has delivered a 100% SD set of drawings and is set to deliver a 100%  DD set on May 21, 2023.  
Carolina Specialties was awarded the CMR for the project, and staff is finalizing the Pre-Construction 
Contract.  Once this is complete, staff will begin the first pricing exercise. 
 

Vice-Chair Edney asked that the construction drawings for this project be shared with the Board. 
 

Upward Elementary Cafeteria Renovation and Secure Entry   
Clark Nexsen Architecture is now under contract and working on the Upward Elementary design.  The RFQ 
for the CMR has been posted, and staff has already conducted the pre-proposal meeting, with proposals due 
today at 2:00 pm.  A selection committee will be formed to rank the potential CMR firms for the Board to 
select. 
 

Mr. Rhodes turned the discussion over to the Board for questions. 
 

Chairman McCall asked if the replacement of the windows at the library had been added to the project list.  
County Engineer Marcus Jones said the project was in the works, would fall under the county maintenance 
projects, and is on the project list. 
 

Vice-Chair Edney asked if Mr. Rhodes could confirm that the yearbooks at the Career Academy had been 
completed.  He added that funds might need to be reserved to pay for those yearbooks.  Mr. Rhodes could 
not confirm but would inquire about the status of the yearbooks.  
 

Financial Status Update (Add on) 
County Manager John Mitchell and Finance Director Samantha Reynolds provided insight into the 
County’s current investment practices and account status.  Manager Michell stated that staff is constantly 
monitoring the strength of the financial institutions that hold County taxpayer dollars.  He said the County 
has a conservative fiscal stance through the direction of the Board.  He said the County’s financial position 
is strong.    
 

Mrs. Reynolds said that County fund levels are monitored daily to ensure sufficient funding in the operating 
account to pay the county’s bills and its employees. She said funds are diversified where taxpayer dollars 
are held to ensure that all of our eggs are not in one basket.  She said there is a certain amount of cash in 
the operating accounts that are maintained at the lowest level possible.  Money is moved into that account 
as needed for operations.  The rest of the funds are invested in either NC Capital Management Trusts, NC 
Government Agencies, Federal Agencies, or Prime Quality Commercial Paper, all of which are approved 
by NC General Statute 159-30.   
 

Vice-Chair Edney asked if there was excess of $250,000 in any given account in a regional bank.  County 
Attorney Russ Burrell said no, that would be a violation of law as defined in N.C.G.S. 159-30.  
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Mrs. Reynolds said that finance staff had been working with the County’s bank on Incident Response 
Planning so that County operations could continue if something disastrous happened. That conversation 
will continue to ensure the County is prepared for anything that could happen.  
 

County Comprehensive Plan Update 
Starting in July 2021, the County embarked on developing its new comprehensive plan. Over the course of 
19 months, thousands of community members actively participated in the planning process to shape the 
plan’s vision for 2045. The December 5th draft plan was formally recommended by the Planning Board 
(pursuant to NCGS) and was presented to the Board of Commissioners in December 2022.  
 

The Board began its review of the Plan at the February 15, 2023, meeting, with the continued discussion at 
the March 6, 2023, meeting. The Board was requested to continue their discussion of the draft 2045 
Comprehensive Plan.  
 

Revisions made by the Board are outlined in the following document. 
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Autumn Radcliff emphasized that the Planning Department does not condemn county properties, and they do 
not insert regulations in NC that would institute a taking of property and prevent an owner from doing anything 
with their property. Even with zoning regulations, if an owner had a lot that didn’t “meet zoning requirements,” 
it may be a non-conforming lot, but the County would not prevent the owner from building or using their property 
as they see fit.  
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After discussion regarding Goal 3 Rec. 3.1 item I was added per the suggestion made by Kieran Roe, with 
Conserving Carolina, during the public comment period.  
 

Commissioner Hill was not in support of the addition of Item I. 
 

E: Consider lowering the threshold for required additional ingress/egress for 
developments and requiring reasonable connection between developments. 

F: Protect critical infrastructure facilities, especially utility and emergency facilities through 
facility upgrades and site design. 

G: Develop ingress/egress emergency plans for areas that may become inaccessible if land- 
slides occur. 

H: Develop a flood early warning system for areas that may become inaccessible if roadways 

are flooded. 

I:   Continue to wWork with local, state, and federal land managers to develop plans for wildfire 
manage- ment, especially in interface areas. (See also Rec 3.3 F) 

J:   Continue to wWork with the community to increase emergency preparedness awareness and 
educate the community regarding existing response plans. 

G: Encourage best practice design standards for new construction within the Wildland 
Urban Interface. 

H: Encourage additional street trees within new developments to enhance the 
environmental benefits of the requirement. 
 

Janna Bianculli reiterated that this is not a Land Use Plan, Henderson County has chosen to do a 
Comprehensive Plan, and they are different.  
 

The Board ended today’s review of Goal 3 Rec.3.2 J and will resume at their next meeting, beginning with Goal 
3 Rec. 3.3. 
 

NOMINATIONS AND APPOINTMENTS 
1. Fletcher Planning Board and Zoning Board of Adjustment – 1 vac.  

 
    Vice-Chair Edney made the motion to nominate Duane Gentle to position # 1.  All voted in favor, and 
the motion carried. 
 

2. Home & Community Care Block Grant Advisory – 1 vac. 
There were no nominations, and this item was carried to the next meeting. 
 

3. Juvenile Crime Prevention Council – 4 vacs. 
There were no nominations, and this item was carried to the next meeting. 
 

4. Nursing/Adult Care Home Community Advisory Committee – 11 vacs. 
There were no nominations, and this item was carried to the next meeting. 
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COMMISSIONER UPDATES 
Commissioners Lapsley, Andreotta, and Hill did not have any updates to share. 
 
Vice-Chair Edney shared that he was honored to have participated in the Honor Walk to show appreciation 
to the family of a young girl who recently passed away as a result of a fentanyl overdose for making the 
decision to donate her organs. 
 

Chairman McCall said that First Contact would hold a grand opening of their new facility for rehabilitation 
in April.  The name of the facility is Living Stones, which was funded by money that was generated by, at 
that time,  Senator Chuck Edwards.  This, she believes, gets us one step closer to helping with the opioid 
problem in our county. 
 

GENERAL ASSEMBLY UPDATE 
John Mitchell is told the Governor will be releasing his budget later in the day.  He is informed that the 
budget is well on its way to being created in the House and the Senate.  Mr. Mitchell has met individually 
with our Legislators about the Board’s long-term funding priorities.  He continues to monitor the Medicaid 
Expansion Bill HB76 and has concerns about the certificate of need.   Manager Mitchell remarked that 
SB240 is Airport Legislation and concerns our local airport.  There has been some discrepancy about the 
jurisdiction of airports and where their permitting can take place.  The language clarifies that land in the 
County’s jurisdiction airport goes the Henderson County, and land in Buncombe’s jurisdiction goes to 
Buncombe; similarly, throughout the State.  He has spoken to the Executive Director of the airport regarding 
this.  He said a couple of pieces of legislation would come down concerning short-term rentals. He believes 
this will be a big deal from the side of taxation regulation. He is monitoring the progress closely. HB273 is 
a Local Government Budget-related bill co-sponsored by Representative Balkcom.  This bill reiterates some 
of the rules we must follow in local government. 
 

COUNTY MANAGER’S REPORT 
John Mitchell said Staff continues to work on the idea of a Drug Diversion Court for both regular justice 
and veteran’s court.  He expects to be able to present at the Board’s April mid-month meeting to explain 
the structure and the funding source. He will ask the Board to make some targeted decisions so we can be 
ready for business on July 1st if that is the Board’s intention.  The consultant will also be at that meeting for 
an update and at a place where they can show the Board their recommendation of a plan to disburse the 
Opioid funding.  He congratulated the Board on the action taken at their last meeting to sign on to the most 
recent agreement with the State so that the County will receive more than the original $8M; he believes it 
to be $7M-$8M more that will be received to address these issues.   
 
Mr. Mitchell thanked the Board for today’s action regarding East Flat Rock Park.  The County has yet to 
close on that property; however,  due diligence continues on behalf of the citizens.  The closing date is set 
for early April.  He encouraged the Board to select a date for a ribbon cutting to celebrate the expansion, 
doubling the park’s size in East Flat Rock. 
 

 Commissioner Edney made the motion that the Board go into closed session pursuant to N.C. Gen. Stat. 
§143–318.11(a)(5)(6), for the reasons set out in the Board’s agenda packet.  All voted in favor, and the 
motion carried. 
 

Chairman McCall made the motion to go out of closed session and adjourn at 1:20 p.m.  All voted in favor, 
and the motion carried. 
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ADJOURN 
 
 
 
 
                                                                                                        
____________________________________          __________________________________                                  
Denisa A. Lauffer, Clerk to the Board   Rebecca McCall, Chairman 


